York University Faculty of Graduate Studies 
Council Meeting 
Minutes
March 4, 2021
3:00 p.m.

Present:  M. Ahmed, A. Akyol, M. Annisette, K. Bird, C. Chapman, C. Chaufan, O. Chevalier, J. Choiniere, N. Couto, S. Cunningham, P. Dawson, C. Fretz, P. Fu, S. Gabriele, A. Gekas, G. Gerzon, K. Gicas, L. Gilbert, S. Glockman-Musto, M. Gordon, J. Hadlaw, A. Hamid, M. Hayward (Secretary), S. Henry, B. Heron, S. Horowitz, B. Hyman Zatzman, S. Iacobelli, S. Ingram, M. Jefford, M. Johnson, L. Kamenitz, A. Karbalaei Mahdi, U.T. Khan, M. Kolcak, A. Kosavic, J. Krikorian, G. Lawrence, D.D. Lawson, R. Lazarenko, M.C. Leps, E. Light, T. Loebel (Dean), S. MacDonald, A. MacLennan (Acting Chair), A. Martin, S. Martin, J. McDonough-Dolmaya, R. McLaren, S. Moghadas, W. Moir, S. Murchison, E. Mykhalovskiy, K. Ogata, K. Petschke, S. Pisana, P. Rezai, D. Robinson, S. Rosienski, A. Samji, C. Sandilands, M.M. Schiff (Recording Secretary), R. Silver, D. Sinclair, M. Soliman, G. Taltekin Guzel, A.M. Tarc, S. Trivedi, A. Tucker, A. Vagners, A. Valeo, C. van Daalen-Smith, J. Vorstermans, D. Vuckovic, F. Warsame, S. Watson. P. Wood

Guests: 	A. Bajpeyi, M. Limanni

Regrets:	D. Bazely, V. Patroni, G. Reaume, C. Rogers-Jarrell, D. Vallesi

This meeting was held remotely via Zoom during the COVID-19 pandemic.

This meeting first introduced a Zoom registration requirement, enabling polling for Council votes and real-time sharing of poll results.

1.  Welcome and Chair’s Remarks

Chair Dawn Bazely was not able to attend.  Vice-Chair Anne MacLennan served as Acting Chair.  She welcomed councillors to the meeting.  

Acting Chair Anne MacLennan read the Land Acknowledgement:
“We recognize that many Indigenous nations have longstanding relationships with the territories upon which York University campuses are located that precede the establishment of York University.  York University acknowledges its presence on the traditional territory of many Indigenous Nations.  The area known as Tkaronto has been care taken by the Anishinabek Nation, the Haudenosaunee Confederacy, the Huron-Wendat, and the Métis.  It is now home to many Indigenous Peoples.  We acknowledge the current treaty holders, the Mississaugas of the Credit First Nation.  This territory is subject of the Dish with One Spoon Wampum Belt Covenant, an agreement to peaceably share and care for the Great Lakes region.”

A memo was circulated referencing Senate Executive Decision on Online Proctoring of Examinations.

2.  Student System Renewal Program

* * *   F o r   D i s c u s s i o n  * * *

Guest:  Marie Limanni, Executive Director, Student System Renewal Program; Gail Aller-Stead, Director, Organizational Change Management

Presentation (.ppt)

Executive Director, Student System Renewal Program, Marie Limanni, addressed Council.  Ms Limanni expressed excitement about the renewal program which will transform processes and provide new standards, from application to continuous learning.   She spoke about how the new technologies will enhance the experience of students, staff, and faculty members, and will “improve efficiency, timeliness, and reliability of information.”  The customer relationship management software will have many benefits, including more targeted communications, a way to reach more people, and a way to understand learners.  She also spoke about “NextGen SIS,” the software that manages student records; identity and access management; the new mobile and portal interface; and new ways to report and analyse information.  Ms Limanni also spoke about proponent solution providers, including Deloitte, KeyData, Oracle, and KPMG, among others, and discussed their roles in the provision of new technologies for the University.  She again referenced the roadmap for SSRP development and implementation.  She expanded on the Fit-GAP process, set for May to December 2021.  As well, Ms Limanni discussed the many consultations taking place and scheduled.  Dean Tom Loebel spoke about adapting to new systems that will have a common platform developed as a result of those consultations.  Finally, although implementation is expected by April 2025, Ms Limanni stated that there will be a series of deliveries from 2022 to 2025 as systems become functional.

3. Minutes of Previous Meeting (February 4, 2020) (.docx)
The minutes of the previous meeting were approved.

4.  Business Arising from the Minutes
Councillor and Director of the Graduate Program in Interdisciplinary Studies Kym Bird asked about childcare and eldercare in light of the previous Council discussion.  Dean Tom Loebel discussed how family status is approached and cited.  He reminded Council that the Faculty of Graduate Studies can mediate, and that extensions may be approved on a case by case basis based on supervisory and program corroboration.  There has been no blanket statement from Senate.  Professor Bird noted that childcare and eldercare responsibilities may have been extensive.  Associate Dean Students Aryn Martin spoke about COVID-19 extensions.  Patricia Wood, Director of the Graduate Program in Geography, spoke in favour of family status considerations.  

Cheryl van Daalen-Smith, Faculty representative on Senate Executive Committee, reported that conversations about Fall curriculum planning at the Senate committee have been extensive.  Professor van Daalen-Smith asked if there were issues to bring forward.  Dean Loebel noted that the Academic Continuity Group can make a proposal to Senate Executive Committee.  He stated that some related petitions present a scenario for which a leave of absence would provide remedy; however, leaves do not come with funding.  When some progress can be made toward degree completion, proportionate accommodations can be offered.  Professor van Daalen-Smith stated that the issues may be brought forward to Senate Executive Committee in a meaningful way with that committee’s expanded role during the disruption, and invited Dean Loebel and Associate Dean Students Martin for their input on how to strategically bring concerns forward in ways that support the Faculty of Graduate Studies.  Associate Dean Students Martin spoke about petitions and care.  Dean Loebel elaborated, stating that as March 2020 provisions come to an end, appropriate new language is being developed.  He reported that other institutions offer extensions absent funding; some only extend milestones.  Anchor Faculties at York have been asked about extending bursaries.
Professor Bird asked that this item be added to the subsequent Council agenda.

5. Reports from FGS Representatives to Senate Committees

Cheryl van Daalen-Smith, Senate Executive Committee
Professor Cheryl van Daalen-Smith asked that when graduate program directors look at the Provost’s information for the soft open of campus, public health permitting, they should bring back concerns to Senate Executive Committee.  It is important that graduate student and program concerns be acknowledged and addressed.  Dean Tom Loebel noted that any program that involves research to be undertaken on campus must be a priority, and gave the example of the Graduate Program in Nursing.

Some councillors expressed concerns about mixed responses about the opening or partial or mixed opening of campus.  An unclear mix of campus and remote learning was not seen favourably.  However, some councillors stated that flexibility should be maintained.

Evan Light, Senate Academic Planning, Policy & Research Committee
Professor Evan Light stated that there was nothing new from this Senate committee this month.

Mark Hayward, Senate Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee
Associate Dean Academic Mark Hayward informed Council that at its last meeting the Senate Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee the Graduate Diploma in Creative Writing was approved.  There was a robust discussion of academic honesty at the Senate committee.  Associate Dean Hayward expects a discussion of academic honesty to follow at Faculty Council.  

Naomi Couto, Senate Executive Committee's Subcommittee on Honorary Degrees & Ceremonials
Profess Naomi Couto noted that there was no update from the Senate Executive Committee's Subcommittee on Honorary Degrees & Ceremonial but reminded councillors about nominations for honorifics.

6. Changes in Faculty Regulations
 
* * *   F o r   A p p r o v a l  * * *

English and French proficiency changes (.docx)
Academic Affairs Officer Wes Moir gave an overview of these changes to English and French admissions requirements which add the Pearson PTE Academic test as a recognized test of English language proficiency for admission to graduate studies.  Senate recently approved several recognized tests of French language proficiency, and therefore this proposal also includes related changes to Faculty admission requirements.

Professor Simone Pisana, Director, introduced a friendly amendment to update the name of the Graduate Program in Electrical Engineering & Computer Science in the document.

It was moved, seconded, and CARRIED, unanimously,

“that the changes to Faculty of Graduate Studies’ regulations concerning English and French language proficiencies be APPROVED, as amended.”

7. Dean's Remarks and Discussion

Discussion Items
Given its mandate and powers, how might FGS Council enact or otherwise support anti-racist and decolonising equity, diversity and inclusion initiatives?

Dean Tom Loebel introduced this discussion item.  He referenced the University’s new Black Inclusion at York University website:  “Addressing Anti-Black Racism:  A Framework for Black Inclusion.”

As representatives of Council, the Dean began, councillors have a responsibility to Senate to effect anti-racism at this institution.  Where is the mechanism that we can use?  Can Council and Academic Planning & Policy Committee develop guidelines that we can all work towards?  Dean Loebel spoke about the future of graduate education as we engage anti-black racism and working against all racism.  The Dean spoke about the Black Inclusion framework’s “overarching values”:  (from the Dean’s presentation slides) striving for excellence, being progressive, upholding sustainability, advancing social justice and equity, and championing diversity and inclusivity.  Dean Loebel summarized the framework’s “fundamental understanding,” including the tenet that anti-Black racism is pervasive and entrenched in Canadian society and is embedded in all institutions, including York University; that white supremacy is the root of anti-Black racism; Black people have been excluded from full participation in academia; Black thoughts and ideas must be included and acknowledged; Black people are not a monolithic group; Black liberation and Indigenous resurgence	are different but are inextricably linked; and that restorative justice is the practice of resolving harm done by focusing on repair.

Objectives include representation; safety; knowledge creation; mental health supports; community engagement; data collection; education; decision-making; and accountability.  For each area, the Dean stressed, think about students, staff and faculty members, as well as relations with community partners.

Dean Loebel spoke about representation, ensuring that Black people, in their diversity, are represented in all areas of the University.  Continuing with the Dean’s presentation:  representation can be examined in a review of recruitment/admissions, hiring, retention and advancement practices of the University with an anti-Black racism, equity and inclusion lens.  The Dean reviewed knowledge creation, with references to York’s role in the production of research and ideas that reinforced anti-Black racism.  How can Black scholarship be represented in curriculum, research, information resources and collections in all disciplines?  Black excellence must be recognized in awards and the selection of research chairs.  Specific initiatives can be supported.  As well, there should be an increase in the funding of bursaries, scholarships, and other financial aid in support of Black students.

The Dean called on all programs to have structured discussions about the Framework for Black Inclusion, and moving forward in terms of restorative justice and repair.  Some Faculties have an anti-racism advisor.  He called on Associate Deans Aryn Martin and Mark Hayward to suggest how the Faculty of Graduate Studies can move forward.  Associate Dean Students Aryn Martin spoke about ongoing changes and changes to come.  She noted that the President’s Advisory Council on Equity, Diversity and Inclusion is seeking three graduate student representatives.  Associate Dean Academic Mark Hayward discussed areas directly in the purview of Faculty Council, including the Faculty’s Awards Committee as a place for broader standards.  He talked about academic honesty procedures that can be implemented without built-in biases.  He referenced comments by councillor Munjeera Jefford about being inclusive in Council and Committee discussions and decisions, including a commitment to ensuring that there are “varying levels of Black representation.”  Dean Loebel agreed that it is important to move from discussion to action.

Councillor Fardosa Warsame, President of the Graduate Students’ Association, spoke about the importance of healing beyond simple discussions of healing.

Professor Evan Light discussed a practical example brought forward to Senate Academic Planning, Policy & Research Committee from Glendon College with respect to hiring.  The Canada Research Chair selection process may be re-examined.  Professor Light offered to bring suggestions to the Senate committee.

Aparna Mishra Tarc, Director of the Graduate Program in Education, spoke to general agreement about an improved mechanism for reporting racism on campus, noting that graduate students may have career concerns.  

Guest Arpita Bajpeyi was recognized by the Chair.  Ms Bajpeyi stated that students in the Graduate Program in Dance had begun to mobilize and asked how the Faculty of Graduate Studies might offer support.

Councillor Danielle Robinson, Coordinator of the Graduate Diploma in Caribbean & Latin American Studies and Director of the Centre for Research on Latin America & the Caribbean, stated that in addition to space for students to voice concerns, there should be a strong educational component.

Dean Tom Loebel asked if programs have curriculum committees, or executive committees, that include graduate student representation.  Council may produce guidelines for that representation.  Is there a policy mechanism, the Dean asked, that can demand that decision-making respect these voices and repair curriculum and other areas  according to these responsibilities?  He repeated that Academic Planning & Policy Committee may be asked to develop new structures and processes.  Specifically, the Academic Planning & Policy Committee could develop a restorative process for voicing what is of concern and extract what is being voiced mechanisms to address issues and capture learning; and, Academic Planning & Policy Committee could explore anti-racist curriculum revision and anti-racist pedagogy.  The Faculty has access to the Senate Academic Standards, Curriculum & Pedagogy Committee, and graduate curriculum committees.

8. Senate Synopsis
Summary of the Senate meeting of January 28, 2021 (URL/pdf)
The Senate synopsis was received for information.

9. Other Business

There was no other business.

11. Adjournment

The meeting adjourned at 5:20 p.m.



